B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held – 7th September  2009
Present:
Borough Councillors


Cllr Greg Titcombe (Chair)

Cllr Maurice Bayes (from 7.40pm)

Cllr David Bishop

Cllr Paul Corazzo (from 7.45pm)

Cllr Scott Edwards (Also NCC)

Cllr Terry Freer

Cllr Jenny Henson


Cllr Larry Henson (Also NCC)

Cllr Philip Hollobone

Cllr Mary Malin


Cllr Chris Smith-Haynes

Cllr Jonathan West


Northamptonshire County Councillors


See above

Representatives of Member Organisations 

Eleanor Patrick (Churches Together in Kettering)

Halina Tubbs (Rural Forum)



Sybil Gregory (Kettering Disabled Group) (Deputy Chair)

Graham Bale (Kettering Taxi Association)


Inspector Dick Aistrop (Kettering Police)


Also Present


Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive- KBC)


Paul Thomas (Programme Manager – Suite 16)

Cath Harvey (Head of Development Control )

Shirley Plenderleith (Head of Environmental Health)


Ian White (Forum Administrator- KBC)

Mrs S. Bale
Mrs Y. Allbright

09.KTF.12
THE LATE COUNCILLOR GIL RENNIE

Prior to the commencement of the meeting, members of the Forum, members of the public present and officers of the Council stood in silent tribute to Councillor Gil Rennie, who had sadly died recently, and who had been a member of the Town Forum since its inception.
09.KTF.13
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bain, Civil, M. Lynch, S. Lynch, Marks, Maxted (CC) and Watts.

Apologies were also received from Mark Silverman (Tresham Insititute) and Maxine Aldred ( Federation  of Small Businesses)
09.KTF. 14
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 15th June 2009 be approved and signed by the Chair.
09.KTF. 15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
09.KTF.16 
PUBLIC SPEAKERS

Mrs S. Bale indicated that she wished to address the Forum in respect of Item 10 – Town Centre Regeneration Update.
09.KTF.17
UPDATE ON LOCAL POLICING ISSUES


Members of the Forum received a statistical report in respect of the above. Inspector Dick Aistrop was present at the meeting and addressed the Forum in respect of the report. Inspector Aistrop spoke about the following issues and answered members’ questions in their respect:
· There was an increase in criminal damage and violent crime in the Town Centre area, and a consequent dispersal of these offences to areas adjacent to the Town Centre; measures that had been taken by the Safer Communities Team to deal with them were outlined;
· It was considered that the above offences were often linked to the night time economy and often occurred on arterial routes from the Town Centre, such as in the Northfield Ward,  and were linked to customers of the night time economy in Kettering ;

· There was an increase in theft/handling and acquisitive crime offences which could be linked to the current economic climate, particularly in terms of shoplifting offences;
· Many of the offences of violence were either of a non-serious or domestic nature and the penalties imposed were varied, and often by way of fixed penalty, although in the case of more serious incidents, other sanctions could be imposed;
· Burglary offences were currently reducing, and were committed largely by a small number of persons known to the Police, who were closely monitored regularly

· It was noted that levels of crime and detection might have reached a ‘plateau’ in terms of figures and, members of the Forum were appraised of new measures which were being introduced to tackle crime with a view to addressing these issues; Kettering was one of the few areas in the County where there had been a consistent reduction in crime over the past 5 years, and was on a par with other similar areas served by Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnerships elsewhere in the Country,
· It was noted that drug offence detection rates should always be at 100% as these were crimes that manifested themselves as a result of Police activity rather than the investigation of reported offences

· It was noted that known repeat offenders often committed crimes of varying types and were apprehended and sentenced for them , thus reducing other types of crime that they characteristically committed
· Members of the Forum noted the measures taken to notify parents of issues with their children’s behaviour and associations with known offenders, and that they were proving successful in dealing with many of these instances
· PCSO’s were often used to deal with anti-social behaviour by young people initially and the local Joint Action Groups (JAGs) had put in place longer term strategies for dealing with this issue

· Inspector Aistrop agreed, in liaison with the County Council, to look into the possibility of CCTV cameras being provided at Kettering Library 
· Inspector Aistrop would look into the feasibility of the Town Centre Task Force being re-activated on Saturday nights
· It was noted that the new Chief Constable for the County would be in post from 16th October 2009
09.KTF.18
     TOWN CENTRE MANAGEMENT AND PARKING 



     ENFORCEMENT UPDATE
A report was submitted that provided members of the Forum with an update in respect of Town Centre management and parking enforcement issues. A list of what had been achieved to date, and work that was ongoing, particularly in relation to parking issues in Kettering was provided.

In consideration of this report, members of the Forum discussed the new arrangements for the provision of a Traffic Warden in Kettering and the powers and jurisdiction vested in that position. Whilst noting the improved relationship with the County Council on this matter, members of the Forum expressed their disappointment that the introduction of Residents Parking Schemes had not yet taken place. Members of the Forum also noted the issues around pedestrianisation of the Town Centre area, and the difficulties regarding access for disabled persons, and also in relation to deliveries being made to Town Centre shops. It was suggested that one option to address these issues would be to ‘buy in’ the services of a Police Officer, although it was considered that this might prove to be an additional strain on police resources. 
Having considered the above, members of the Forum 


RESOLVED
that :

a) the Chairman of the Kettering Town Forum write to the Northamptonshire County Council, Cabinet Member for Highways, expressing the Forum’s strong wish that the appropriate traffic orders be reviewed by the County Council, to enable residents’ parking to be established and enforced forthwith; and 

b) the Leader and Executive of the Borough Council make a strong representation to the new Chief Constable to empower PCSO’s to issue parking tickets
09.KTF.19
TOWN CENTRE REGENERATION - UPDATE 

Members of the Forum received a presentation from Paul Thomas (Programme Manager for ‘Suite 16’) which updated them on recent developments in respect of the regeneration proposals for the Town Centre and provided pictorial displays of the recent opening of the Market Place, and comparisons with the artist’s vision of the space, and its former layout. Members of the Forum were notified in respect of the upcoming consultation regarding the Transport Strategy, and also received an update on future projects and details of the Town Centre’s performance in economic terms. In consideration of the item, the following items were noted:
· Funding was available to encourage premises adjacent to the Market Place to upgrade the standard of their buildings

· It was considered that the Market Place represented an excellent start of the Suite 16 Strategy
· It was noted that the figures from Experian were used in relation to the report as it had been requested at the previous meeting of the Forum; it was agreed to examine the Town Centre’s foot fall rating and notify members of the Forum

· Members of the Forum noted that the types of facilities and buildings in the planned zones would be adhered to for future developments

· Mrs S. Bale addressed the Forum and expressed concern regarding the lack of toilet facilities, anti-social behaviour around the Market Place and illegal parking on taxi and disabled parking bays. She also expressed the view that the taxi rank adjacent to the Market Place should be retained at that location to cater for members of the public who were attending events at that venue

(NB: Councillors J. and L. Henson declared a personal interest in this matter relating to them being taxi proprietors, and left the meeting at 8.45pm.)
· It was noted that the Police’s approach with regard to anti-social behaviour on the Market Place had been educative rather than punitive at this stage, and that Mrs Bale’s concerns could be passed on to them
09.KTF.20
NEW PLANNING AND BUILDING REGULATIONS

Members of the Forum received a presentation with regard to the introduction of new Planning and Building Regulations. In response to members questions, the following information was imparted;
· As yet it was unclear how much relaxation of the regulations would apply to shop frontages
· Channels for providing advice regarding applications for permitted development for domestic/non-domestic properties were outlined, and the manner in which assistance would be provided to applicants using the ‘Interactive House’ internet system along with support from Customer Service Advisors in respect of how the system operates ; 

· it was noted that Planning Officers would not now be offering informal opinions due to the complexity of the new regulations, and would only confirm opinions formally, via the Certificate of Lawfulness procedure

· details of the time taken to issue and the cost of the Certificate of Lawfulness would be provided to members in due course

· Further training on these matters would be provided for Borough Council Planning members in due course
09.KTF.21
INFORMATION ITEMS
· Arrangements regarding the Northfield Ward By Election to be held on 1st October 2009.

· Update on Town/Parish Council Funding Consultation

09.KTF.22
       NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Forum would take place on Monday 
2nd November 2009.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.15pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
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